Labour Department
Occupational S8afety and Health Branch, QOccupational Hygieng Division

OQur rafarence :  (81) in OM/1/721/11556 Pt.4
Tel. number - (R52Y 2975 6457
Fax number : (852) 2540 86359

The Association of Registered Fire Service Installation Contractors of Hong Fi]ong Lid.
1/F., Guardforce Centre, 3 Hok Yuen Street East '
Hung Hom, Kowloon, Hong Kong
(Attn: Mr. Peter O, K. LAM., Chairman)
2 March, 2003

Dear Mr. LAM,

Handling of Carbon Dioxide Fire Extinguishing Systemy

Carbon dioxide fire extinguishing systems (CQ; system) are useful ifj protecting against
fire hazards when an tnert, electrically non-conductive, three dimensional gas is essential or
desirable and where clan up from the agent must be minimal. The amount of carbon dioxide
(CO3) needed to reduce the oxygen level to a point at which various fuels are prevented [rom
burning is relatively high and is also at a level where humans will suffer undesirable heaith
effects. For example, at concentrations greater than 17 percent, such as those Encountered during
CO; fire suppressant use, loss of conirolled and purposeful activity, unconsciousness,
convulsions, coma, and death oceur within 1 minute of initial inhalation of the gas.

In response to a gassing accident arising from an annual maintenance of a CO; system in a
D.G. store in 2002, investigation by the staff of the Occupational Safety & Health Branch,
Labour Department revealed that the unexpected release of the gas took placc when the firc
service contractor tried to resume the operation of the system by remounting the solenoid
activator back to the body valve of the CO; gas cylinders, The system was activated by the
actions and the CO; gas was discharged into the 'protected area’ and resulted in injuries. It is
considered that the injurics might be avoided if the door of the D.G. store could be closed
properly. By closing the doors tightly, the gas would be confined inside the jprotected area even
the system is accidentally actuated, this would give more time for the persons to resolve the
crisis.

In view of the accident, the following recommendations are given:

(1) The fire service installation contractors should adopt a good practige to (a) leave the
'protected area’ it possible, and (b) close the doors of the 'protected arca properly before
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remounting the solenoids back to the master gas cylinders to avoid the danger of accidental
discharge through the nozzles;

(2) The contractors should take the initiative in consulting the possible route(s) of access and
egress to and from the work location. They should negotiate with the relevant parties if a

clear passageway(s) is not maintaincd;

To safeguard the safety and health of the fire services contractors, we hope that the above
messages could be passed to your members for their serious consideration.

Thank you very much for your assistance. Should you have any enquiry, please contact the
undersigned at telephone number 2975 6457, |

Yours faithfully,

(LAU Chji-wai Patrick)
for Commissioncr for Labour
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